Fourth Annual Meeting of the Executive Council of the CEACS/AECEC

Budapest, Hungary

8 March 2008

Executive Council

Present:

Bulgaria – Rennie Yotova (RY)

Czech Republic – Petr Kylousek (PK)

Hungary – Judit Molnar (JM)

Romania – Rodica Albu (RA)

Serbia – Vesna Lopicic (VL)

Slovakia – Maria Rupprechtova (MR)

Slovenia – Michelle Gadpaille (MG)

Absent: Evaine LeCalvé (Croatia)

Executive Committee                     

Janos Kenyeres (JK) – President

Diana Yankova (DY) – Vice-President

Don Sparling (DS) – Treasurer

Jason Blake (JB) – Secretary

Katalin Kurtosi (KK) – Editor-in-Chief, Central European Journal of Canadian Studies 

1. Opening

The meeting opened at 9.37.

2. Adoption of agenda

The agenda was adopted unanimously.

3. Approval of report

The report was unanimously approved.

4.  Report on CEACS’s successful application to become a full member association of the ICCS 
JK explained that our application for full membership was successful (at the ICEE annual meeting in Edmonton in May 2007).

5. Canadian Studies internationally: Changes in the Canadian Studies Program 

DS outlined the changes to Canadian studies (for an overview, see  http://www.international.gc.ca/fac/studies-etudes/index.aspx?lang=en&menu_id=1&menu=).

(See also Executive Committee minutes)

DS emphasized the need for closer co-ordination, especially avoiding conflicts with conferences. JM stated that the biannual conference in Debrecen will continue. VL noted that the Serbian conference could be shifted to avoid conflicts. DS noted that visa costs might be part of the budget. 

(JK presented details on information flow at this point; see 7.2)

When applying for grants, the Government’s priority areas should be kept in mind.

6. CE Association for Canadian Studies – Overview of current and future activities in light of the structural changes in CS

6.1 Activities of the Executive Committee

There have been no major changes to the Executive Committee’s activities.

6.2. Membership fees

It was unanimously agreed to raise CEACS membership fees from 10 Euros and 7 Euros for academic members and student members respectively. In light of possible budget cuts, this will help our financial situation.

6.2.1. Membership from outside CEACS

JK said Constitution may be amended to avoid having an automatic procedure regarding the admission of new members. DS pointed out two issues: the "international members" category poses no problems, but the question "what is Central Europe” is more difficult – not least because more national associations means more money on meetings.

MR pointed out that things will be unwieldy if another member country is added to the Executive Council. It was discussed whether the Constitution should empower the Executive Council to determine whether a new national chapter can be accepted? DS pointed out that if a clarification is introduced into the CEACS Constitution about what constitutes “Central Europe”, this would not necessarily mean that it would be the CEACS members at the General Meeting who would vote on whether or not to create a new national chapter with representation in the Executive Council. In fact, it would probably make more sense for such an amendment to state that it would be up to the Executive Council itself to decide on whether to admit an additional member. PK said it is too difficult to define the region; for this reason it is necessary to empower the Executive Council to decide who will and who will not be new member; JB argued for a clear and firm definition of where Central Europe ends. MG stated that the only way around this issue is a geographical definition of our “region.” JK suggested that we send possible definitions for pre-approval. Abolishing automatic establishment of chapters was unanimously adopted.

DS thanked us for the membership lists, including the e-mails of all 241 members.

RA noted that the “academic” or “student” member options are simplistic; “other” should be added.

6.3. Country Reports

Council members were reminded that the local Embassy should receive country reports.

The meeting was adjourned for lunch at 12.30.

6.4. Grants and Awards

6.4.1. CEACS grants and awards

6.4.1.1. Travel grants to attend conferences

Since we do not yet know whether CEACS travel grants are eligible under the new DFAIT regulations, DS suggested waiting with applications. JB said a note should be sent informing the membership of why we have not yet issued travel grants notifications. DS said he would send a formulation to Petr Vurm.

6.4.1.2. Grainau

No CEACS members at large attended the Grainau conference (though one Ukrainian did cancel for financial reasons).

KK represented out organization. JK said that in future one Executive Committee member should attend this conference for purposes of networking.

Given the lack of applicants, JK asked whether we should continue to support travel grants to Grainau; DS noted that, especially if grant support is cut, we should keep spaces open for CEACS members at the Grainau conference.

6.4.1.3. Brno research stays

DS noted a drop in applicants for Brno research stays. Continued support of this programme depends on DFAIT’s grant regulations. Petr Vurm will put a complete list of books available at Brno online.

6.4.1.4 Class-set grants

JK argued that individual books might be preferable to class-set grants; DS noted that this was a popular programme. DY stated that there were 5 (out of 9) successful applicants for class-set grants.

6.4.1.5 Certificate of Merit

Each CEACS country should nominate one potential applicant, and the Executive Committee will review the nominations to determine the three recipients. JK noted that there is not deadline as of yet. The probable phrasing for selecting individuals for this award is the following:

"The CEACS Certificate of Merit was introduced in order to recognize exceptional contributions made to the development of Canadian Studies in the Central European region.  Individuals who have contributed to Canadian Studies in the following areas may be nominated for a CEACS Certificate of Merit: teaching excellence; the creation of new and innovative Canadian Studies courses; the establishing of Canadian Studies Centres; lifelong achievement and commitment to Canadian Studies; publishing in the area of Canadian studies; the translation of Canadian texts; the organization of conferences promoting Canadian studies; or other contributions that clearly aid the promotion of Canadian Studies."

6.4.2 ICCS/ Government of Canada grants and awards

6.4.2.1 FEP/FRP grants

DS stated that, though the programme (including the number of total recipients) remains essentially the same, for pre-selection CEACS will be grouped with all European countries and Palestine (with the exception of Great Britain, Italy, Spain, France, Russia, and the German-speaking countries).

6.4.2.2 Graduate Student Scholarships, Best Doctoral Thesis

JK noted that one candidate from our region was selected for Graduate Student Scholarship.

Oana Godeanu received the prestigious Best Doctoral Thesis award

6.4.3 Doctoral Student Research Award 

Students from our region are now eligible for DFAIT’s Doctoral Student Award.

6.5 Diaspora Project

VL noted that the meeting was a success, and that all CEACS countries are represented (though the Slovenian contact was unable to attend the meeting held on March 7).

She indicated the probable need for more people in light of the large workload.

Two Anthologies are envisaged: 1) Diaspora Literature; 2) Oral History.

(For a more precise overview, see the Diaspora minutes)

Total expenses are estimated at 13 000 Euros for the literary Anthology, and 17 200 for the Oral History project. VL noted the probability of two ‘teams’ – one for each volume/topic

DY, JK, KK and DS expressed concerns about various costs (including proofreaders, and grants).

6.6 Summer School Maribor

MG said the Summer School will take place in Maribor from June 28-July 11. Up to 50 students will be accepted on a first come, first serve basis; tuition will be 50-60 Euros.

MG said she has received applications from potential teachers.

JK asked if this could become a regular summer school; MG stated that the University of Maribor seems interested in such an ongoing project.

Students will receive ECTS credits (between 3 and 5); these will be task-based, with work being sent in afterwards.

In response to DY’s question about the Francophone element, MG noted that there is a problem in the immediate area: a relative lack of French-language programmes.

6.7 CEACS Constitution

JK suggested an e-mail discussion among Ex Com and Ex Council for improving our Constitution – this will be subject to voting among the members at large.

6.8 Constitutional changes

DS noted a problem: 1/3 of CEACS members are required to change the Constitution, but  such attendance has yet to be realized.

The following changes are proposed:


6.1 Following the second sentence, the following sentence will be inserted. "Should a quorum not be gathered within an hour of the appointed beginning of the meeting, the simple number of members present shall be deemed sufficient to form a quorum."

5.2. "The Executive Council" to be renamed "The Advisory Board." (with the French terms to be determined: proposal -  Conseil consultatif; Executive Committee = Comité exécutif)
7. the term "The Executive Council" to be replaced in all cases by "The Advisory Board."

8.2 In the third sentence the phrase "shall nominate" to be replaced by "may nominate."

The proposed changes were accepted unanimously.

6.8 E-mail General Meeting

A "virtual general meeting" (i.e. e-mail voting). It was unanimously approved that the vote take place in October, and the required notice will be forwarded two months ahead of time.

6.9 Cooperation with the member countries, ENCS and PACS

KK noted, given the large numbers of countries in our association, that there is no need for Polish representation on the CEACS Journal Editorial Board. We unanimously agreed to fill in the spot with a CEACS member.

We unanimously agreed to give our support to a full membership request on part of the Poles.

JK will continue to publish Polish events on our website.

7 New Initiatives

7.1. CEACS Activities

After a brief idea-generating period (during which time the Executive Committee members left the room), MG noted that the Executive Council has no major criticisms of the Executive Committee’s performance. Suggestions generated were the following:

1) The removal of conference grants and class-set grants ‘would not be tragic.’

2) More CEACS graduate student initiatives would be welcome.

3) A pool of books available for review should be created.

DS stated that we should send a copy to Brno of whatever book we have published.

7.2. CEACS webpage – improving information flow

KK mentioned criticism she received from Embassy personnel at the Grainau conference. Croatian and Serbian Embassy staff claimed that CEACS grant applications are not always made obvious. Several people noted that we have an excellent website where such information is available. VL pointed out that she personally sends all CEACS information to “everybody” in YACS.

DS noted the need for improved communication between country reps and Embassy people. The majority agreed that the local Embassy should receive country reports and be invited to look regularly at the CEACS website.
7.3. Other

JK will propose continued access to online databases at the ICCS meeting in May.

8. Preparations for the 2009 Meeting in Sofia

On the basis of VL’s suggestion, JK wondered whether the YACS chapter could work in conjunction with the CEACS general meeting. VL said she would confirm this with YACS before making any decisions.

9.  CEACS activities (and finances)

See executive committee minutes.

10. Publications

10.1 Debrecen conference proceedings

These will appear in Summer 2008.

JM noted that there are 30 remained papers, 20 of which had to be rewritten. JM presented a gift to MG, DS, PK and Petr Vurm for their help with the Proceedings.

10.2 Journal

KK noted that editorial help is needed, and that the main task is finding readers capable of adjudicating articles submitted (according to areas of specialization). DS suggested reducing the number of readers to 3 (from 4); JK suggested 2. KK said 3 is preferable. JK said old issues of the Journal shall be put online, with authors being given the option of not appearing.

KK stated that she plans to step down as Editor, but that one more year (at the most) is conceivable.

10.3 Proceedings of Graduate Seminar

These will be published by May, 2008.

10.4 Distribution

DS noted that mailing costs will be rolled into our funding requests.

11. Financial Reports

DS explained our financial reports in detail.

Banking charges have decreased. In response to the auditors’ recommendation last year, CEACS now has a more generous (NGO) banking package in Euros.

11.1. Financial Report to end of Feb. 2008

11.2. Financial Report to end of fiscal year (31 March 2008)

11.3. Budget Request for fiscal year 2008/2009

The budget request is forthcoming; it hinges on the DFAIT guidelines anticipated for April 4.

11.4. Auditors' report

As CEACS has spent little money this fiscal year (previous to the Diaspora/Executive Committee/Executive Council meeting), we haven't had a report yet.

12. Next Executive Council Meeting

JK said the next meeting should be in conjunction a smaller event in order to keep costs down. For the same reason, the meeting should be in a place that is easy to get to for the majority of attendees.

13. AOB

MG mentioned a Canadian studies conference Karl-Franzens-University Graz in April.

PK highlighted a July series of Canadian authors doing public readings in the Czech Republic. PK noted that we will receive the Brno proceedings from Autumn, 2007 conference.

14. The meeting closed at 18.39

